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Present
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Sir Alan Steer 

Andy Palmer 

Professor Geoff Whitty CBE
In attendance
Matthew Coffey, Chief Operating Officer 
Nick Jackson, Director, Corporate Services

Mike Cladingbowl, Director, Schools 

Debbie Jones, Director, Social Care & Regional Director, London

Sean Harford, Director, ITE & Regional Director, East of England

Nick Hudson, Director, Early Education & Regional Director, North East, Yorkshire and Humber

Lorna Fitzjohn, Director, Further Education and Skills & Regional Director, West Midlands

Jo Morgan, Acting Regional Director, North West

Bradley Simmons, Director, Independent Schools & Regional Director, South West  
Sir Robin Bosher, Director, Inspector Training & Regional Director, South East
Neil Greenwood, Deputy Director, Strategy, Policy and Performance

Shona Dunn, Director General, Education Standards Directorate, DfE
Athene Sherwood, Private Secretary/Board Secretary
Apologies:
Louise Soden, Director, Local Authorities & Regional Director, East Midlands

Summary of action points
	HMCI and Executive update


	Mike Cladingbowl to provide an update on the evaluation of improvements events at the Board meeting in September 2014
	Mike Cladingbowl

	
	Board Secretary to arrange for an update on children missing from education at the next meeting of the Board in September 2014
	Board Secretary

	Future Operating Model update
	Nick Jackson to present an update or development session on the Future Operating Model at the next Board meeting in September 2014
	Nick Jackson


1. Welcome and apologies
1.1 The Chair welcomed attendees to the meeting, in particular Sir Robin Bosher, who was joining for the first time as Director, Inspector Training and Regional Director, South East. The Chair noted apologies from Louise Soden.

1.2 HMCI expressed his sincere thanks to the Chair on behalf of the Board members, Directors and all Ofsted staff, for her tremendous contribution, support, advice and guidance during her term as Ofsted’s Chair. HMCI noted that the she would be greatly missed by all those who worked closely with her. 
2. Chair’s introduction
2.1
The Chair updated Board members on recent events, notably the publication of the inspection reports for 21 schools in Birmingham and the Advice Note from HMCI to the Secretary of State on 9 June 2014.  The Chair informed the Board that HMCI would cover this in more detail as part of his update.
2.2
The Chair noted that the announcement that Ofsted would not renew the contracts with the Inspection Services Providers (ISPs), bring in-house and contracting directly with inspectors, had been made at the end of May. She noted that this would be covered in more detail under Item 7 on the agenda. 
3. Declarations of interest 
3.1
No new declarations of interest were reported by Board members.

4. Minutes and matters arising

4.1 The minutes of 25 March 2014 were accepted as an accurate record.
4.2 The Board noted the updated action log. 
5. Non-executive update

5.1 Board members gave an update on their activities since the last Board meeting in March. John Roberts informed the Board that he had chaired the recent annual meeting of the SCS Pay Committee, noting that the organisation of this year’s Committee has been extremely efficient and professional. 
6. HMCI and Executive update
6.1 HMCI opened by discussing with the Board the recent publication of his Advice Note to the Secretary of State following inspections in Birmingham. HMCI noted that it had been a challenging time, but expressed his thanks to all Ofsted staff involved, in particular to Lorna Fitzjohn and Andrew Cook. 
6.2 HMCI noted that there were key areas of focus following the inspections; in particular, Ofsted inspectors would need to ensure that governors are fulfilling their roles appropriately and that schools are teaching a broad and balanced curriculum. HMCI discussed with the Board the definition of ‘broad and balanced’ and noted that he was considering the introduction of a fifth judgement, looking specifically at the curriculum. 
6.3 In discussing the Secretary of State’s proposal that inspections should be carried out without notice, HMCI confirmed that this was something he had been very much in favour of when he joined Ofsted in 2012.
6.4 Board members discussed the reasoning behind moving from a two-day notice period to the current half-day and the practicalities of removing notice altogether. HMCI made clear that Ofsted has the authority to inspect any school without notice and already use this power when inspecting some schools, for example when notified of safeguarding concerns or complaints. HMCI noted that it would be essential for Ofsted to have broad political support on this issue if it were to be introduced for all school inspections. 
6.5 In discussion about Early Years, Nick Hudson noted the recent challenge from the sector about why early years inspections were not being ‘in-sourced’ at the same time as for education. Nick noted that the key focus in early years inspection is on improving the quality and consistency. 
6.6 In discussion about Schools, Mike Cladingbowl informed Board members that Ofsted was on track to achieve its aim of halving the number of grade 3 schools in England by the end of the 2015/16 academic year.
6.7 Mike Cladingbowl updated the Board on the future of education inspection, following HMCI’s announcement earlier in the year that Ofsted intends to move to shorter, more frequent inspections of good schools from September 2015. Board members also received an update on the outcomes of the recent consultation to add EYFS and sixth form judgements to section 5 inspection reports. Mike confirmed that HMCI would be writing to all schools to inform them of the consultation outcomes and to update on other matters, including assessment without national curriculum levels. 

6.8 In discussion about the improvement events run by HMI in each region, Board members made clear the need for a formal evaluation of their success. Mike Cladingbowl agreed and confirmed that the number of events that have taken place is small. Board members requested an update on this at the next meeting in September 2014. 


ACTION: Mike Cladingbowl to provide an update on the evaluation of improvements events at the Board meeting in September 2014
6.9 
In discussion about Parent View, Board members noted the current response rates. Mike Cladingbowl confirmed that numbers were lower than when Ofsted used paper questionnaires. However, he noted that consideration was being given to how to increase the numbers of parents responding throughout the year and at the point of inspection. It was suggested that the response rate for each school could be added to the school’s data dashboard, which would make heads more likely to encourage parents to complete the online questionnaire. 
6.10 Bradley Simmons updated Board members on work in independent schools, including the introduction of the new framework in April 2014, which aligned the inspection judgements with maintained schools. 

6.11 In discussion about Further Education and Skills, Lorna Fitzjohn informed Board members that there would be close links with the Future of Education Inspection project to ensure alignment in developments. 

6.12 Board members noted the update on the profile of the FE and Skills workforce and the successful efforts to recruit secondees to the inspection teams. 

6.13 Lorna updated Board members on the introduction of Employer View and the FE and Skills data dashboard.

6.14 In discussion about Social Care, Debbie Jones informed Board members that six local authority children’s services inspection reports had recently been published, with the greatest focus externally on the report regarding Birmingham City Council.
6.15 Board members praised the decision to ask Professor Eileen Munro to undertake an evaluation of the first 11 inspections of local authority services for children in need of help and protection, children looked after, and care leavers, and the subsequent decision to publish the evaluation.
6.16 In discussion about Board members, it was agreed that an update on this would be given at the next meeting of the Board. 

ACTION: Board Secretary to arrange for an update on children missing from education at the next meeting of the Board in September 2014
6.17 In discussion about Corporate Services and Finance, John Roberts noted his thanks on behalf of the Board for the work put into this year’s Annual Report and Accounts, which has been signed off by the National Audit Office. 

6.18 The Chair thanked HMCI and the Directors for their updates.
7. Future Operating Model update

7.1
Introducing this item, Nick Jackson noted that work was gathering pace following the announcement about contract arrangements at the end of May 2014. Nick noted that the announcement had been communicated to Ofsted and ISP staff as well as made publicly.
7.2
Nick gave a presentation on the rationale for change, the key milestones and timeline, and the management and governance structure for the project. He informed Board members that the Cabinet Office had reviewed the project and would return during the transition phase in 2015.
7.3
Nick updated the Board on communication with the DfE and with other key stakeholders, noting that there was broad support for the changes. Linda Farrant and John Roberts continued to be involved in reviewing the strategic business case and Nick gave his thanks for their ongoing involvement.  

7.4
Board members agreed that a further update or development session in September would be beneficial. Nick Jackson agreed to take this forward.
ACTION: Nick Jackson to present an update or development session on the Future Operating Model at the next Board meeting in September 2014
8. Performance Report


8.1

Neil Greenwood presented the Performance Report to the Board. This report was noted by Board members. 
8.2

Lorna Fitzjohn and Bradley Simmons updated the Board on current issues in the West Midlands and South West regions respectively.
8.3

Lorna focused on the eight key objectives that were set for the West Midlands last year. She highlighted the particular areas of challenge, and also areas of improvement, for example in the FE and Skills remit, which is improving faster in the West Midlands than nationally. 

8.3

Bradley updated the Board on the challenges in the South West, noting that the region’s performance should be better than it is. Bradley noted particular challenges related to children’s homes and the gaps between specific groups of children. 

8.6

The Chair and Board members thanked the Regional Directors for their updates.
9. Finance Report 
9.1

Nick Jackson presented the Finance Report, which gave the closing position for the last financial year. Nick informed Board members that Ofsted and the DfE were working closely to set the budget for the 2015-16 financial year, and noted the challenges associated with the reduction in budget proposed by the DfE.

9.2 

Board members noted the update and discussed future budget forecasting for 2015-16. 
10. Audit Committee Update
10.1 John Roberts provided Board members with a verbal update on the work of the Audit Committee, noting the minutes of the meeting on 1 May 2014.
10.2 Board members noted the update. John discussed with the Board the outcomes of recent internal audits. 
11. Commissioning Assurance and Quality Committee
11.1
John Roberts presented the minutes of the third meeting of the Commissioning Assurance and Quality Committee that took place on 20 May 2014. 
11.2
Board members noted the update.
12. Communications Report 
12.1
Matthew Coffey presented the Communications Update. He noted that the Birmingham reports had received significant coverage and several thousand hits on the Ofsted website. 

12.2 Board members noted the update.
13. Annual Review of Board Effectiveness
13.1
The Chair introduced this report, thanking Board members and Directors for completing the online questionnaire that had contributed to it. 
13.2
The Chair noted the key developments over the previous year, namely the links with the regions, which were working well. The Chair agreed about the importance of shadowing inspections at the beginning of Board members’ terms of appointment, but noted that Board members’ involvement in internal meetings and the development of important pieces of work, such as insourcing inspections, had been highly valued over the last year in particular. 

13.3
The Chair noted that the main area for improvement was the Board’s engagement with users. She noted that this was not easy to achieve but should remain a focus over the coming year. 
14. AOB
14.1 The Chair expressed her gratitude to the Board and to Directors as she brought her final meeting to a close, noting that she would continue to be a strong supporter of Ofsted externally and would watch with interest over the coming months as important changes were implemented. 

14.2 The Chair confirmed the date of the next Board meeting as 23 September 2014. The Chair confirmed that the new Chair of Ofsted would have been appointed and would be in place by then.
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